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Headteacher: Mr Ryan Fensham-Brown 

Deputy Headteacher:  Mrs Amanda Capp
                                                                          1st March 2021
Dear Parents/Carers,
I wish to express my thanks to you all for the continued support that you have given to the children and our school over the last few weeks. There have been many kind messages and emails that have recognised the continued hard work and dedication of our team, who often go over and above expectations to meet the needs of our pupils, and these have meant a lot to everyone and have boosted morale throughout this challenging time. 

It is good news that all children will be back in school on March 8th and in order to facilitate a smooth transition we have put plans in place using the new operational guidance provided by the Government. We have carefully scrutinised  and interpreted the DfE advice to ensure that the protocols and practices that we put into place when children return  are tailored to best fit their needs and the school. In this way we shall:
· fulfil the expectations required of us. 

· ensure that the safety of everyone is paramount in all our decisions and actions.

· continue to provide a high quality, well balanced curriculum (both in school and remotely if necessary) to best support our pupils in their education. 

Hopefully, the following information will help eliminate any worries you may have regarding your child’s safety when they return to school on the 8th March 2021.
What is the Public Health advice to schools that will help keep my child and school staff safe?   
All schools must comply with health and safety law, which requires them to assess risks and put in place proportionate control measures. Essential measures include: 

· a requirement that people stay at home if they are ill or if they have been notified of close contact with a positive case in either their family or bubble
· robust hand and respiratory hygiene achieved through enhanced handwashing, careful cleaning protocols and promotion of the ‘Catch it, Bin it, Kill it’ approach
· good ventilation of occupied spaces

· active engagement with NHS Test and Trace 

· management and reporting of confirmed cases amongst the school community

·  formal consideration of how to minimise contacts and maximise distancing between those in school, wherever possible, and reduce potential for contamination so far as is reasonably practicable 

All schools have been provided with a system of controls to ‘prevent’ and ‘respond to infection’ which are summarised below: 

Prevention: 

1. Minimise contact with individuals who need to self-isolate by making sure that they don’t attend school. 
2. Ensure face coverings are used in recommended circumstances.
3. Ensure hand cleaning is thorough and enhanced.
4. Ensure good respiratory hygiene – ‘Catch it, Bin it, Kill it’.
5. Maintain enhanced cleaning procedures including frequently touched surfaces.
6. Consider how to minimise contact across the site and maintain social distancing where possible.
7. Keep occupied spaces well ventilated.
8. Where necessary, wear appropriate personal protective equipment (PPE).  

9. Promote and engage in asymptomatic testing.
Response to any infection: 

7.Eengage with the NHS Test and Trace process. 
8. Manage confirmed cases of coronavirus (COVID-19) amongst the school community. 
9. Contain any outbreak by following local health protection team advice. 

We will be doing all we can to prevent infection by maintaining year group ‘bubbles’ as far as we possibly can.   

Does my child have to attend school?  
Yes.  The Government has stated that school attendance will be mandatory from the 8th March onwards and our usual rules regarding attendance will apply.
As a reminder, your child should self-isolate and not come to school if they:
· Have coronavirus symptoms or have tested positive

· Live with someone who has symptoms or have tested positive

· Are a close contact of someone who has tested positive

What if my child needs to isolate due to illness or close contact with a positive case or if a bubble closes?

As attendance is mandatory for all pupils, the school will provide lessons which follow the learning in class as soon as it is practical; possibly the next day. Work will be set using the same approach that has been taken during the school closure i.e. via Teams, Seesaw, the school website, depending on year group. Please contact your child’s class teacher by email if you have questions about remote learning or if you require additional support with their learning whilst they are isolating at home.
What if my child is shielding?
Growing evidence is that many children who were identified as extremely clinically vulnerable at the start of the pandemic are not at increased risk and many have now been removed from the shielding patient list. The advice for pupils who have been confirmed as clinically extremely vulnerable is to continue to shield and stay at home as much as possible while shielding advice applies nationally. If this is the case for your child, please provide a copy of the shielding letter that they have been sent to confirm that they are advised not to attend school or other educational settings whilst shielding guidance is in place. 

What if my family is anxious about my child returning to school? 
This is completely understandable. If you are concerned in any way, please contact Mrs Lawrence if your child is in KS1 on lisa.lawrence@hanslope.milton-keynes.sch.uk or Mrs Knight if your child is in KS2 on donna.knight@hanslope.milton-keynes.sch.uk to discuss those concerns so that we can offer appropriate reassurance.   

To aid our pupils with their transition back into school, there will be a focus on mental health and wellbeing during the week commencing 8th March. 

Will there be staggered start and finish times? 
Yes, they will follow this format until further notice:
Yr 2 – 8:45 – 3:10

Yr 1 – 8:50 – 3:05
Foundation – 8.55 – 3:00
Yr 6 – 8:45 – 3:15 - Children straight to outside class door – Rowan

Yr 5 – 8:50 – 3:10 – Children straight to Redwood and Beech outside doors

Yrs 3 / 4 – 8:55 – 3:05 – Straight to Hazel, Cedar and Oak outside doors.

It is vital that you don’t send your child onto school premises before their staggered time. Each year group has a 5 minute time slot which will enable parents to vacate the playground as soon as their child has entered the school.

If you are late you will have to enter via the main office, but this will not be able to happen until 9.05am. Please remain off-site until this time.
Do we continue to need to wear face coverings?

Please note, that unless you are medically exempt, we politely request that adults accompanying children wear a face covering at all times when they are on the school site.
What does my child do on arrival to school? 
Due to the requirement for social distancing at all times, we ask that only one adult from each family accompanies their child/ children onto the playgrounds. Your child must not play on the playground and must stay by your side; this rule also applies to siblings. 
Please adhere to the social distancing measures both inside and outside of the school grounds. As soon as your child has gone into school, we ask that you leave the playground and gate area straight away.
KS2

There will continue to be a one way system in place on Salcey playground. Please enter through the gate on Western Drive and exit through the gate near the main school entrance. Once on the playground, you and your child should remain behind the cones and each family unit should maintain a social distance. Pupils should use the entrances outlined above to enter the school building when directed by a member of school staff.   
At the end of the day, your child will be released to you on KS2 playground. Again, we ask that parents maintain social distance and wait behind the cones. Please vacate the playground immediately once you have collected your child unless there is a sibling in another year group.
KS1/Foundation

Parents with their children should only enter the playground during their 5 minute time slot. They should then stand socially distanced; on the right hand side of the cones for year 1 and the left hand side of the cones for year 2. The child’s class will be called in by a member of staff at the appropriate time. Once their child is in school, all adults should immediately vacate the playground unless they are accompanying a younger sibling who will go in slightly later. In this case, they should stand to the side and wait for the appropriate time slot.

At the end of the day each child will be released to their parent / carer on the KS1 playground. Please exit the playground with your child immediately unless they have a younger sibling in which case wait to one side.
What is the school implementing that will help keep my child and school staff safe?   

We are trying to ensure that all our decisions support year group ‘bubbles’ to minimise contact between year groups at all times whilst encouraging social distancing wherever possible.   

· There will be no physical touching by pupils.  
· All break/lunch time will be spent in the year group.  Each bubble will have access to toilets.

· KS2 pupils will have outdoor play at break and lunchtime at different times to enable us to keep bubbles separate.

· Pupils who require support within the classroom will be located nearest the classroom door to enable adult support to be available from a safe distance.  This will be different for those children with visual and hearing impairment.  

· Where possible, resources for the session will be on pupils’ desks prior to arrival.  
· There will be no free movement around the school. 

· We will make small adaptations to the classroom to support distancing where possible 

· Pupils will be seated side by side and facing forwards where possible.
· Assemblies will be held within bubbles.
· In KS2, only pupils in years 3 and 4 will use the changing rooms for PE; pupils in year 5 and 6 will come into school wearing their PE kit on the appropriate day.

How will you ensure that the school is thoroughly sanitised? 

· Every individual will sanitise their hands prior to entry. 

· All pupils are requested to wash their hands thoroughly before leaving home in the morning and once they return home.  

· Frequently touched surfaces will be regularly cleaned.

· An increased cleaning regime has been developed during the day. 

· Toilets will be sanitised regularly.  
· Pupils and adults will be encouraged not to touch their mouth, eyes and nose.   

· All individuals are asked to use a tissue or elbow to cough or sneeze into and use bins for tissue waste.  ‘Catch it, Bin it, Kill it.’  
· Windows and doors in classrooms will be left open, as much as possible to allow ventilation.  

· Pupils will use the hand sanitiser station provided.
Can staff and pupils routinely wear PPE?
Staff will wear face coverings in communal areas such as the corridors. Pupils are not required to wear face coverings but may do so if they wish.
What should my child wear? 
Pupils will be expected to wear uniform according to the school policy.  Normal expectations will apply.  Uniforms do not need to be cleaned any more often than usual, nor do they need to be cleaned using methods which are different from normal.  
Due to increased ventilation in all rooms, pupils are required to consider what additional layers they can wear to ensure they are warm enough at all times by wearing vests and leggings under their school uniform if needed. This need may change as the weather improves.
What should my child bring?

KS1 –
· Children will need to bring in their PE kit on a Monday which will be sent home on a Friday as usual. 
·  They will also need their outdoor learning bag with wellington boots.  
·  Book bags will need to be brought in daily. 
·  Children will also need to bring in a fruit snack from home in a small named pot or bag.

· Reading books will be sent home and come back into school on the designated days for their year group. Please see Home School Books for further information.

KS2
· Children in years 3 and 4 will need to bring in their PE kit on a Monday which will be sent home on a Friday as usual. 
·  They will also need their outdoor learning bag with wellington boots which will be kept in school if it is not already in school.  
· All children MUST bring in a named water bottle which will be sent home daily to be cleaned. 
· Please make sure your day bag is a small bag which can be hung on a peg with their coat.

· Please provide your child with a piece of fruit or vegetable in a named pot.

Are there any changes to the curriculum?
 No.  We shall continue to deliver a broad and balanced curriculum so that pupils have had the opportunity to experience a full range of subjects across the academic year. Please see the curriculum newsletters published on the year group pages of the school website for further information about this half term’s curriculum. There will also be a focus on identifying gaps and re-establishing good progress in key essentials such as phonics and reading, increasing vocabulary, writing and maths.
Will there be the chance to have hot school dinners?

No, all pupils will be having packed lunches and eating in their classrooms until further notice. If your child is eligible for free school meals or is in KS1/Foundation and automatically have a lunch provided at school, these can be ordered from the Radcliffe. Please ask the school office for details if you are unsure how to do this. 

Will school visits be happening? 

No.  Current guidance states that educational visits are advised against. This advice will be under review and we shall follow DfE guidance to decide when educational off-site visits can once again be undertaken. 
Are clubs happening? 

No. For the foreseeable future we will not be running after school clubs.
Are there any special rules for music lessons? 
Yes. Due to increased risk of transmission of the virus, there will be no communal singing or playing of instruments in line with Government guidance.
Peripatetic music lessons will not restart until the risks of transmission have reduced; this is likely to be after the summer.
Are there any special rules for PE lessons? 
Yes.  The Government have confirmed that schools have the flexibility to decide how physical education, sport and physical activity will be provided whilst following the measures. Pupils will need their normal PE kit in school for PE lessons. 
We shall:  

- clean sports equipment thoroughly between each use.

- avoid contact sports 
- prioritise outdoor sports where possible. 
What will the school do if there is a suspected case of COVID-19? 
· Parents and staff must inform us immediately of any COVID-19 test results. Please use the school mobile phone at weekends and during holidays as this will be checked daily during these periods.

· Staff and other adults must not come into the school for at least 10 days from the day after they started symptoms or their test date if they had no symptoms but a positive test.

· Anyone contacted by Test and Trace or by their local public health team has a legal obligation to self-isolate and they should not attend school for the designated time.

·  Anyone developing COVID-19 symptoms (continuous cough or a high temperature, or has a loss of, or change in, their normal sense of taste or smell), when in school will be sent home and advised to follow the current national stay at home guidance and book a test.  Other symptoms evident in young people that may indicate that a test is required are a rash, abdominal pain, diarrhoea and conjunctivitis.  Family members will be required to self-isolate in line with national guidance. They should continue to do for 10 days following a positive test result. If the family member develops symptoms within the 10 day period they should then book a test and start the 10 day period of isolation again.
·  If a child is awaiting collection, they will be moved, if possible, to a room where they can be isolated behind a closed door, in a room with ventilation and with appropriate adult supervision if required.  The adult will maintain a 2 metre distance, where possible, and wear appropriate PPE.  

·  Any members of staff who have helped someone with symptoms and any pupils who have been in close contact with them do not need to go home to self-isolate unless the individual subsequently tests positive, they develop symptoms themselves or they have a positive lateral flow test. The required isolation period would again be 10 days (from contact, developing symptoms or a positive test).
· Everyone must wash their hands thoroughly for 20 seconds with soap and running water or use hand sanitiser after any contact with someone who is unwell.  
· Any room used by a person with symptoms will be thoroughly cleaned after they have left to reduce risk of transmission; this will also include any bathroom that they needed to use as necessary.

·  In the event that one of our school community tests positive for COVID-19 we shall take rapid action and contact the Public Health England Protection Team and inform the Local Authority. We shall follow their advice and implement the necessary actions immediately.
· Asymptomatic testing of all staff (unless they have had a positive result within 3 months) will take place weekly and any person who has a positive test will be required to immediately self-isolate for 10 days as well as book a confirmatory test. Any individuals who have had close contact within 48 hours will be asked to self-isolate for 10 days from the last contact in line with Government guidance.

· Primary pupils do not need to take part in asymptomatic testing.

What should I do if my child is unwell before school? 
If your child is unwell for other reasons as opposed to COVID-19, you must report the sickness absence of your child by contacting the school explaining your child’s symptoms. Our office team remain accessible for advice and guidance if needed. 

If your child is experiencing symptoms of COVID-19 or a member of their household is, they should not attend school and you must report this to the school via telephone immediately.  We will require evidence from ‘test and trace’ that school absence is required due to isolation.  
Can I drop off items or collect paperwork from reception?

Yes. Please try to phone the office in advance in order to book an appointment. The reception space is small and we need to limit visitors to one family at a time in order to ensure social distancing. If you have not booked an appointment, our Admin Team will always be happy to help you but you may have to wait outside the door while they serve someone who is already there or who has booked an appointment.
What are the arrangements for safeguarding? 
Designated Safeguarding Officers will be on site at all times as normal.
Are there any changes to the behaviour policy and procedures? 
Yes.  If your child does not meet our behaviour expectations, then this will be dealt with immediately and robustly for the safety of all.  Parents will be kept fully informed.  This may lead to the exclusion of your child from school and the requirement for you to collect them from school immediately. Please see the behaviour policy and addendum which are published on the school website.
What happens if there is a Coronavirus local lockdown in Milton Keynes or my family has to isolate? 
For individuals or groups of self-isolating pupils, remote education plans will be in place.  

This guidance is subject to change and any updates will be issued accordingly

We hope that you all continue to keep safe and well and look forward to welcoming all the children back into school on 8th March.
Best wishes,
Ryan Fensham-Brown[image: image4.jpg]((&#7)2017
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